Empire / Victoria Building

Description

The Victoria building is remarkable, given its date of construction of 1925, for its modernity. There is a complete absence of decoration, the façade being a simple geometric pattern of columns and spandrel panels, although the original drawing does show minor embellishment of the parapet. The structure is in-situ concrete column and beam system with steel framed windows. There are four floors, the lowest one a basement sunk partially below pavement level.

History

The original name of the Victoria Building was the Empire Building. The owner and the architect was T. H. Bates, and he had his architectural office in it. A permit was issued for the construction of the building on 11 March 1925, and the estimated cost was £4,300.

Statement of Significance

This building is important for the simplicity of its architecture, at a time when Classical composition and decoration was still popular in New Plymouth and New Zealand. For this reason it can be seen as the forerunner of later modern buildings. As Bates’ own building, he could presumably design for himself rather than acknowledge the wishes of clients. The exterior and at least some parts of the interior of the building have survived in authentic form. It has townscape value as part of a concentration of heritage buildings in Egmont, King and Queen Streets.
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